Approved as Amended  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

August 22, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, August 22, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present. Dave Nickerson was absent.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1 Paul Dexter Re: BOS Meetings – Mr. Dexter stated he has some issues with the way the Board has been conducting their meetings and has done some research on the meeting rules. Mr. Dexter stated there needs to be more transparency for the Wednesday meetings and the agendas have been vague, with things being discussed that are not on the agenda. Mr. Dexter requested that the agendas be more precise and they consider an internal policy to show the agenda items more clearly. Mr. Dexter noted he has been to meetings were at the end they ask what needs to be on the agenda for next week. Mr. Dexter stated he feels there are some back door items being discussed. Selectman Giunta replied every other Wednesday was suppose to be the Board’s night off but that has not been happening at all and Mr. Dexter’s comments are well taken.  


         







  






2.0 Town Planner, Bob Ward – Zoning Enforcement Update – Planner Ward reported that the Master Plan mapping ($1,990 dollars) is in the process of being completed by the Lakes Region Planning Commission and the PB hopes to have everything together by the end of September or the beginning of October, in order to hold a Public Hearing for adoption. Planner Ward reported they also hope to have the Housing Section of the Master Plan completed by the Fall and the Sanbornton Housing Advisory Committee continues to meet. Planner Ward stated he has been working with AA Jutton regarding assessment values and the formula for Workforce Housing (WFH). Planner Ward reported that 53% of the Town’s housing stock qualifies as affordable but the information will need to be reviewed annually because of the changes in property values. Planner Ward noted he had asked the NH Office of Energy & Planning to certify the information but they are unable to do so.  Giguere Auto Wholesalers – Planner Ward informed the BOS that Giguere has received approval from the PB for a Boundary Line Adjustment and are currently in the process of a Site Plan Review (SPR) with a Storm Water Management Plan. The PB has determined the SPR Application incomplete until an independent Engineer of the PB’s choosing has reviewed the Storm Water Management Plan at the Applicant’s expense. Black Brook Watershed Management Plan – Planner Ward stated the first meeting was held, the participation was high and the attendance was low. Planner Ward noted the plan has a five year installation program for thirty Best Management Practices at an estimated cost of $900K. Planner Ward stated when the information was provided last Friday at the Public Hearing, it sparked a lot of discussion of where the money would come from and there was no definitive answer. Planner Ward noted some of the funding could be federal. Complaint from M. Robataille Re: Concrete dump – Planner Ward stated the Town has no regulations for dumping concrete on private property through the Zoning Ordinance. Complaint from Mr. Stienman Re: Tibbetts – Planner Ward stated the complaint was made regarding a liquid lawn hydro-seeding operation and he has checked with Town Counsel, who feels there is a violation there. Planner Ward provided the Board with a letter to Mr. Tibbetts from Attorney Boldt for their review. The BOS took the letter under advisement. Planner Ward noted he has met with Mr. Tibbetts, to discuss a Variance but he didn’t indicate whether he would pursue one. Route #132 – Bishop Junkyard – No action at this time. Keith Chandler Re: Landlord’s RV - Planner Ward stated the landlord is living in a “RV” on the property and the son is living in an apartment in the house that Mr. Chandler is renting. Planner Ward stated the RV cannot remain on the property for more than 30 consecutive days under the Zoning Ordinance and it has been confirmed that the “RV” is being used as a residence, which has not moved in several years. Planner Ward noted he has a tentative meeting on Friday. Hueber Drive – Neighbor w/ Auto Repair operation – Planner Ward informed the Board that he has been unable to reach the property owner by phone but will be stopping by the property.                  




    









3.0 Old Business 





    



   3.1 Pay Scale – TA Veloski reported the pay scale has not been finalized yet. 

   3.2 Personnel Policy – TA Veloski stated the final draft was sent to Department Heads and comments were made, the final draft was also e-mailed to the BOS. TA Veloski noted the pay scale would be included in the personnel policy. 












4.0  Public Hearing – POW WOW –  The Public Hearing was opened at 7:02 p.m. James Knight and Barry Chamberlain were present of behalf of the POW WOW. Fire Chief Dexter suggested the permit be changed to allow for a 2-3 year time period, so the applicant would not have to apply annually because an inspection already takes place when burn permits are filled out. TA Veloski noted there was a concern regarding signs for the event. Upon review of the Town’s Zoning Ordinance it was determined that the BOS could approve the use of directional signs for the orderly flow of traffic. Selectman Giunta made a motion to allow for the use of directional signs for the POW WOW, with removal of the signs after the event is over. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski noted the Open Air Permit application and the ordinance would need to be amended. The Public Hearing was closed at 7:32 p.m. Selectman Giunta made a motion to approve the Open Air Permit for the POW WOW. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.            














5.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – None at this time. 






6.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  6.1 8/08/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of August 8, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 8, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









  6.2 8/15/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of August 15, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 15, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.


  












7.0  Old Business - continued 







  7.1
Land Use Training Seminar - TA Veloski stated he was contacted by Katherine Dawson regarding the training and would be forwarding the e-mail to the Selectmen for their review. Tabled.                           
  

  



  7.2 Human Resources – Curt McGee – The BOS reviewed an e-mail from Finance Officer McGee regarding the need for Human Resources help and the time restraints involved. TA Veloski suggested discussing time sharing a person with other surrounding municipalities. Mr. Dexter noted there are ways to stream line operations i.e. direct deposit, 2-week pay periods etc. Selectman Ober noted that if the Town can not give a promotion then it certainly cannot hire for a new position. 
 


  7.3 Old Town Hall – TA Veloski stated Jane Goss has reported the floor has some insect activity, some spray may be needed.  





    
  7.4 Change Order #2 – Steele Hill Road – Selectman Giunta made a motion to approve the change order from Hiltz Construction for crack sealing in the amount of $3,900 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
   7.5 Attorney Boldt – E-mail Re: Nemetz – The BOS reviewed. Selectman Giunta made a motion to enter into mediation with Mr. Nemetz, as recommended by Town Counsel. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
    
  7.6 Letter to Mark Morrill, NH DOT Re: Signs on Rte #3 for construction – The BOS signed the letter. 








    7.7 Maple Circle & Town Beach – ARRA Retain-age – Selectman Giunta made a motion to have Chair Nickerson sign the documents. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Scott Taylor expressed concern with the gate at the Town Beach not being ADA compliant. TA Veloski to discuss the issue with Engineer Paul Fluet.  





    


   









8.0 New Business – None at this time. 









   










9.0  Recreation Department update– Julie Lonergan – Director Lonergan reported that the rafts & ropes have been removed from Winnisquam Beach and Hermit Lake. Selectman Ober asked if it is the intent to keep the gates closed at the beach. Director Lonergan replied no but it is the BOS's decision. Selectman Giunta stated the Board did not want the Town's investment wrecked. Director Lonergan stated a split gate may work and noted there is some erosion due to the drainage not being repaired. Director Lonergan noted the tree was moved from the Town Beach, Summer Day Camp has ended and soccer & field hockey sign-ups are scheduled to begin. Director Lonergan stated Old Home Day went very well but she will be stepping down from the committee and supporting someone else to do it. Director Lonergan suggested the Town consider increasing the mowing, to include around the garden area. The gazebo was briefly discussed. Director Lonergan noted the Grange has money to fix the gazebo.     




        








10.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  














11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  The BOS signed/approved the following; Town of Sanbornton MS-1 extension, A Timber Tax Report for Ralph & Kristen Rathjen for Tax Map 10, Lot 13 and A Timber Tax Report for Warren Crofoot for Tax Map 13, Lot 17.       




  









12.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



             











13.0 Selectman's Reports







             
13.1 Perambulation with Town of Tilton – Selectman Ober stated there were some fallen stakes at Cram Road & Philbrook Road and on Route #132 near the Abbotts. DPW Director VanTassel will be asked to fix them. Selectman Ober noted there was one missing stone on Perkins Road, due to the installation of a culvert. Selectman Ober suggested the replacement cost of the stone be a shared expense with Tilton. Selectman Giunta made a motion to share the replacement cost of the missing stone with Tilton, with a price not to exceed $500 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


       




13.2 Selectmen's Meeting Schedule – The BOS will continue to meet every other week through the month of September. 
 





13.3 Budget Committee – update – Selectman Ober updated the Board on the work of the Budget Committee as the Selectmen's Representative and the Fire Department's liaison. Selectman Ober stated the money is in the Fire Department's budget to promote a candidate to Lieutenant, a new position is not being created and the Town has an employee that went from Firefighter to Firefighter/EMT, which is 200 hours of training they are not being paid for. TA Veloski noted the position will not effect the budget numbers but other employees were not given raises. Fire Chief Dexter replied it is not a raise, it is a promotion and he was told effective July 1st not to give any raises until the pay scale for the department was fixed. Steve Ober stated it is embarrassing that a Town employee has been an EMT for almost a year and the Town is not paying him for his services. Selectman Ober stated she thought the Board was still allowing for promotions and would support the Lieutenants position. Selectman Giunta suggested the issue be revisited at their September 5th meeting, when a full board is present and he would talk to Jeff Jenkins in the interim. Selectman Ober stated she had discussed sexual harassment training with the Fire Department and urged everyone to attend. Selectman Ober noted she has been questioning her effectiveness as the Selectmen's Representative on the Budget Committee.    








13.4 Two full-time employees – Fire Department – Selectman Ober stated there is already one full-time position there. Chief Dexter stated his goal is to have two full-time people on rotating shifts then augment the per-diem staff with the full-time. Chief Dexter noted the fire coverage would be increased to 12 hours from 8 hours but he will be looking at everything i.e. benefits, salary, etc. to present to the BOS. Chief Dexter stated the weekend coverage has been cut, so it will help pay for the full-time staff. Chief Dexter stated it will also give him free time for other things that may be put off for one week currently. 







 


13.5 Second Ambulance – Selectman Ober stated she feels it would be a good idea to keep the other ambulance. Chief Dexter informed the Board he has spoken with the LGC's Legal Department regarding the Warrant Article and they indicated it could go either way. Chief Dexter stated he also spoke with Andrew Livernois and explained to him that it was the mechanic's fault the ambulance kept being out of service. Chief Dexter stated now there is a completely different perspective and he feels it can be salvaged. Chief Dexter noted he was recently contacted by the Falcons football team regarding having an ambulance on site during their games and it would make $500 dollars each game. Chief Dexter stated if it starts to cost the Town money then he would be the first to suggest to get rid of it. Selectman Giunta replied getting rid of the ambulance was in the Warrant Article and twice he was on board for a second ambulance but we discussed it and clearly proposed it to the people. Selectman Giunta noted he feels if the Town keeps it and it breaks down that would be worse, the taxpayers approved the new ambulance because the other one was a “lemon”. Selectman Ober stated now, the old ambulance is not costing the Town any money and the new ambulance will need a new wiring harness, which is one week without a back-up. Selectman Giunta replied that has always been the case (no back-up) and he does not like the way they are going about this because it was discussed at many meetings. The BOS reviewed the 2010' Warrant Article language. Scott Taylor stated let's ask the people, the department had no choice because the window is one year from the time you order ambulance and they were trying to fix the problem, plus it was paid for without a tax dollar. Scott Taylor noted if the second ambulance goes to the White Farm in two weeks and we are still breaking in the new one and something happens..... but the Fire Department is telling you that the old one is sound, which is why you hired us. Scott Taylor stated they are not trying to sneak anything by. Selectman Giunta suggested the BOS get the Attorney's opinion then discuss it further in two weeks. Scott Taylor stated full coverage is in the Town's best interest.      







  

14.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:42 p.m.














15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Thursday, August 29, 2012  at the Town Offices, to sign and authorize payroll @ 4:30 p.m. 








 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

08/22/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


